   DERBYSHIRE FEDERATION OF WOMEN’S INSTITUTES

DIGEST OF MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON

SATURDAY 4TH MARCH 2017 AT THE WINDING WHEEL, CHESTERFIELD

JERUSALEM – Accompanied by Liz Thomas, Bolehill WI on piano WI on piano.  Chrissie mentioned the recent loss of Andy Potter of BBC Radio Derby who had been a past speaker and that our thoughts were with his family at this sad time.
WELCOME: Chairman Chrissie Booth gave a warm welcome to the Mayor and Mayoress of Chesterfield Councillor Steve Brunt and Lady Mayoress Mrs. Jill Mannion-Brunt, our morning speaker Christine Robinson and Steve Porter.  Afternoon guest speaker Jonathan Moseley. Welcome also to the representatives from Easyfundraising, Townswomen’s Guild, Bakewell Committee members Janet Bailey and Lesley Bain and representatives from; Lancashire, Nottinghamshire, South Yorkshire, Warwickshire and West Midlands Federations, our building Trustee Nancy Hawksworth and Nancy is also our Judge for the Dorothy Hartley Competition, guest WI Wingerworth Morning, Chairman’s guest; Pam Berry, photographer Christine Gardner and all Derbyshire members here today.
APOLOGIES: Leicestershire & Rutland Federation, Allestree, Chinley & Buxworth and Whaley Bridge WIs, former Federation Chairman Annie Gidlow, House Trustees Shirley Aiton and Tricia Rees and Ann Tunley, Public Affairs and International Chairman. 
CIVIC WELCOME: The Mayor Councillor Steve Brunt gave members and guests a very warm welcome to the Winding Wheel on behalf of Chesterfield Borough Council.   Councillor Brunt spoke about his busy year in office and recounted some of the things he has done since in office.  Councillor Brunt spoke about the different things Chesterfield had to offer and spoke about his involvement with the Chesterfield Park Run which was increasing in popularity and was thanked by Chairman Chrissie Booth and was presented with a posy of daffodils.
MINUTES OF THE LAST COUNCIL MEETING: having been previously circulated the minutes of the Autumn Federation Meeting held on Tuesday 4th October 2016 at the Riverside Centre, were approved and signed by Chrissie Booth, Federation Chairman.  
MATTER ARISING: There were no matters arising.
ADOPTION OF STANDING ORDERS: Proposed from the Chair and seconded by Nina Brown, Unstone & District WI.

ADOPTION OF THE ANNUAL REPORT: Proposed from the Chair and seconded by Meryl Simpson, Dronfield WI.
CHAIRMAN’S ADDRESS – Chrissie Booth – Chrissie welcomed members to the familiar surroundings of the Winding Wheel but on a Saturday and had a show of hands of those here because of a Saturday meeting – quite a few hands.  Ringing the changes there are a few new stalls in the Ballroom for members to see.  A Chatsworth and floral theme today with our speakers, which will be both informative and interesting.  Competition for this meeting is spotting the gardening/stately homes references – entries to be handed in at lunchtime please.  Up and coming Calendar Girls luncheon a few tickets left.  Chrissie welcomed Breaston Belles a new WI formed in Breaston.  The Federations Centenary is on its way next year  and lots of activities and events are planned, see details in the Ballroom such as the Trustees Challenge which will run from 1st September 2017 – 31st July 2018.  We however, have two WIs who are celebrating their centenary this year who are Chinley & Buxworth and Dethick Lea & Holloway WIs who received a round of applause and will be guests at the October meeting.  Chrissie hoped everyone had a great day.
PRESENTATION OF FINANCIAL STATEMENT – Anne Bellamy Hon. Treasurer presented the 2015/2016 Financial Statement.  Anne gave an overview of the financial summary which was enclosed with the Delegates Pack for the year ending 31st October 2016.  There have been no questions received prior to this meeting so Anne presented the financial statement.  No concerns as far as expenditure and income are concerned so Ann spoke about more members supporting events being held in the Federation.  The Federation also received more in affiliation fees last year this is not only due to an increase in members, but NFWI are taking a lower percentage of the subscription leaving more for Federations and WIs.  It was the final Derbyshire Holiday last year as the three ladies; Barbara Barlow, Sylvia Jennings and Denise Porter who organised this have hung up their guide hats and thanks were given to them.  Expenditure was mostly with staff wages which have increased slightly due to legislation surrounding personal pensions and the Living Wage, which we must comply with.  Derbyshire House is nearing the end of its gradual refurbishment and if you’ve been you will see it is now warmer, brighter and more welcoming.
Hon. Treasurer Ann Bellamy proposed the adoption of the Financial Statement up to 31st October 2016, seconded by Janet Chambers of Cromford WI and approved.
APPOINTMENT OF AUDITORS for 2016/2017 – Johnson Tidsall Accountants were proposed by Honorary Treasurer Ann Bellamy and seconded by the Delegate from Chesterfield Town WI.
Pooling of Fares – following concerns raised by members, the Board have decided to calculate the pooling of fares and amounts due on a fairer basis.  When a decision has been made how this will be done WIs will be informed.  This will happen from 1st November 2017 with monies being due next year on a pro rata basis so the size of the WI will be taken into account.

Conversion to a CIO – (Charitable Incorporated Organisation).  At present the Federation is an unincorporated body.  This system does not provide any legal or financial safeguards to Trustees and is not recognised in law as a legal entity.  The Board have therefore decided to convert Derbyshire Federation into a Charitable Incorporated Organisation.  The reason for this is to protect Trustees from any legal or financial liability should major problems arise.  The Charitable Incorporated Organisation has been available since 2013 and was designed with charities in mind and is supported by the NFWI.  This will not affect the day to day running of the Federation or your WIs.  We will need the WIs support in this and to this end at this meeting next year you will be asked to vote on accepting a new constitution, which has been designed and written for this purpose.  This will be made available  to you.  In June this year there will be consultation meetings held around the county, look out for these in the Link.
Chrissie Booth, Chairman thanked Ann Bellamy for all her hard work keeping the accounts up to date and for the information regarding the Pooling of Fares and the Charitable Incorporated Organisation.
SPEAKER:  Christine Robinson – Former Head House Keeper, Chatsworth House – Christine originally went to Chatsworth House on a 1 year placement and stayed for over 40 years!  A PowerPoint presentation was shown which covered many years of working at Chatsworth House and the events she has done as House Keeper; such as weddings, funerals, visits from Royalty to name but a few. Christine explained that all those years ago she was trained by Dorothy Dean who was the Head Housekeeper from 1968 – 1981 when she retired.  Christine explained how things have changed over the years, but the attention to details in the cleaning and presentation of the House never has.  There are 17.5 thousand books in the library and the whole building has a staggering 50 thousand books.  The Chandelier has 2,763 pieces that are individually cleaned so it is a mammoth task!  There have been many filming teams there over the years as it creates a lot of interest from people all over the world.  There is always a themed Christmas at Chatsworth which creates many thousands of visitors and this year it will be Charles Dickens.  Christine has written two books and brought some to sell and sign for members today.  Christine answered several questions from members and was thanked by Linda Singleton and presented with a bag of cleaning goods and hand cream. 
Speaker:  Steve Porter – current Head Gardener at Chatsworth – Steve introduced himself by saying that he started working as a gardener at the National Trust and moved to Cornwall to become a Head Gardener before coming up to Chatsworth in 2007 as Assistant Head Gardener.  Steve showed a PowerPoint presentation of the changes in the landscape at Chatsworth over the years and what improvements have been made.  The Cavendish family have lived at Chatsworth for 500 years and are very proud of it. The gardening team consists of 20 today and it is more mechanised than ever before.  On larger events they also have 60 volunteers that they can call upon to help out.  The RHS are to hold a gardening show at Chatsworth this year which falls between 7 – 11th June tickets are on sale now, but selling extremely fast.  There is a real buzz about this at the moment. Steve answered a couple of questions from members and was thanked by Diane Smiles and presented with a boxed Head Gardener’s mug.
Sheila Berry, Show Sub Committee – Promoting the Shows – Sheila informed members that we are honoured to have the NFWI Huxley Cup taking place in Derbyshire this year at our marquee at the Bakewell Show.  The theme of this year’ shows are ‘The Wonderland of Alice’.  All secretaries should have received the show schedules; if you want one you can download it from the Derbyshire Federation website under downloads. Please have a go.
Jane Latham our ‘Bulb Lady’ - please get your bulb orders in as soon as possible.  It is great to sponsor Walkers Bulbs as the more we buy the bigger the donation to the Federation.  Johnnie Walker has donated some packs of bulbs to Bolsover WI and you can see them in the displays on stage today. These will all be raffled off today.  Please support Walkers by ordering your bulbs via your secretaries 
Maureen Anderson – DFWI Centenary in 2018 – there have been 150 WIs who have said that they will be doing a centenary fabric brick to represent their WI.  Tea-towel competition, there have been some excellent entries and the choice has been very difficult so there are two winners who will both have their designs made into tea-towels for members to purchase our Centenary year.  Winners are Joan Hayes of Heanor WI and Clare Rose of Wessington & Brackenfield WI.  Highly commended are Sheila Whitehead of Whittington WI and Sue Culbert of Burton Belles WI.  All design entries will be on show at the Autumn Federation meeting in Derby.
Fay Rumley – Income Generation – Easyfundraising – buying on line going through Easyfundraising can earn your WI money without doing anything.  Any money raised is sent to your WI every 3 months, so get your secretary to register your WI.  If you register your WI before April 2nd you have the chance of winning a Kenwood Chef mixer, courtesy of AO.
Liz Mangle – Chairman of Membership Support Committee – Groups – Liz mentioned that Advisers and Group Coordinators were looking at the Groups.  This was due to the fact that we have new WIs opening and sadly some WI’s having to suspend, so there is quite an imbalance in some of the groups, some having lots of WIs and some having very few.  Information has been sent out to Secretary’s and Group Coordinators with the proposed changes, comments to be sent to Derbyshire House by 1st September 2017.

AFTERNOON SESSION – welcome back by Chairman Chrissie Booth
Elizabeth Bell Competition - Chrissie announced that Bolsover WI had entered the NFWI ‘Digital Storytelling Competition’ and had come 3rd, congratulations to them.  There is a 2 minute clip on the NFWI website and also on U-tube and explains what their WI has been doing.
Floral Arrangement Thanks – Chrissie Booth thanked Hayley, Kelley Shirley and Miranda of Belper WI for the wonderful floral arrangements here on the stage today.  Horwich End WI volunteered at the Autumn Federation Meeting to do the flowers in October 2017 and Chrissie requested a volunteer WI to do them for the Annual Council Meeting in 2018 which Walton WI kindly volunteered to do.
MONTHLY PRIZE DRAW – due to the shortness of time the Monthly Prize Draw will take place at the March Special Board of Trustees Meeting at Derbyshire House.
DFWI RAFFLE - the 12 winners were announced by Sheila Berry, Trustee, with prizes including vouchers, chocolates, scarf, etc.
Home Economics – Presentation of the DOROTHY HARTLEY COMPETITION – a lemon drizzle cake made to a given recipe.  Announcement of winner made by Judge Nancy Hawksworth.  Winner Pentrich WI.  Nancy mentioned that the most points lost were due to the cake tins not being lined. 
Anniversary Awards were presented by Chrissie Booth to Alfreton WI for 25 years, Allestree, Duffield and Cumberhills WIs for 50 years, Horsley & Coxbench and Whatstandwell & District WIs for 75 years. Monyash and Netherseal & District WIs for 90 years, Little Eaton, Sawley, Staunton Harold and Turnditch & Windley WIs for 95 years and Chinley & Buxworth and Dethick Lea & Holloway WIs for reaching their centenary years. 
Membership trophy for most new members joining in the category WIs with 40+ members went to Ilkeston WI with an increase in membership of 39%. 39 members and below went to Chinley & Buxworth WI with an increase of 63%.  
Certificates of Appreciation to members leaving sub committees went to; Maggie Bristow for all their fabulous work on the Board of Trustees.  Maureen Allen (Public Affairs & International), Judy Bennison (Sports & Leisure) and Josie Turner (Craft) were presented a certificate for all their hard work on their respective sub committees.  Photographs were taken by Christine Gardner, former Trustee and member of Ockbrook & Borrowash WI.
Presentation of Donations – Pennies for Friendship and ACWW Promotion – Sam Hall, thanked everyone for supporting ACWW and explained what Pennies for Friendship is and where the money goes.  The amount raised so far this year is an amazing £5,054.34 which will benefit countless women and their families.  Sam mentioned the ‘Walk the World’ day on 29th April, please take part and give your donations to ACWW.  Sam was thanks by Chrissie Booth.
Diane McHarg, Denman Ambassador – update on the Saving Denman College Appeal.  Appeal s far has reached £280,000 which is fantastic. To further aid the appeal from Derbyshire please donate 2 scarves per WI to this appeal which will be sold at the Autumn Federation Meeting, more information will be in the Link.  
Denman Dip Results –Diane McHarg announced the money raised today will provide 2 Denman Bursaries worth £200.  The lucky winners drawn out were Carolyn Bibby of Ashover WI and Sue Barrand of Wingerworth Morning WI.  Letters will be sent to them.
Floral Names in Chrissie and Anne’s speeches was won by Mary Harris of Morley WI who was presented with a bunch of tulips.
GUEST SPEAKER:  Jonathan Mosely – introduced by Chrissie Booth.  Jonathan took over the stage to create 7 beautiful displays which were to be raffled off to lucky winners today.  Jonathan created floral displays which were stunning.  Some were large, some exotic using birds of paradise, some where small in test tubes, some of spring flowers, all were stunning and during the arrangements Jonathan gave out tips to aid the longevity of the displays i.e. the ways the stems were cut, the soaking of the oasis, etc, etc.  Jonathan also promoted the Chatsworth RHS Flower Show where he will be judging this summer it should be amazing.

Jonathan was thanked by Sheila Berry who will be liaising with Jonathan for the Huxley Cup at the Bakewell Show which Jonathan will be judging.  Sheila presented Jonathan with a book by Capability Brown on Chatsworth.
Announcement of the draw for bursaries made by Chrissie Booth.  Bursary winners were:-

County Bursary:  Heage WI         Dorothy Cox: Netherseal & District WI
Guest WIs for the Autumn Federation Meeting; Chinley & Buxworth and Dethick Lea & Holloway who will receive 2 tickets each.

Thanks - Chrissie Booth, Federation Chairman thanked everyone concerned in the organisation of this Meeting.

National Anthem. Meeting closed.
